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The rise of remote and hybrid work policies, accelerated by the COVID-19 pandemic, has led to a
significant increase in office vacancies across the country. This, combined with the ongoing national
housing crisis, has prompted many landlords to consider converting office buildings into residential
units. As an active commercial real estate broker in Manhattan, I've witnessed firsthand how this
trend is transforming urban landscapes. But not every building is a good candidate for such
conversions. So, what makes a building ideal for this type of transformation?

Architecturally, pre-war office buildings are among the best candidates for residential conversions.
These structures typically feature narrow footprints, operable windows, and high ceilings—key
characteristics that make them easily adaptable for apartment living. Designed before the
widespread use of mechanical ventilation and artificial lighting, these buildings were optimized for
natural light and airflow. Many include inner or outer courtyards, which further enhance access to
light, an important factor in residential spaces.

In contrast, post-1970 office buildings present greater challenges for conversion. These newer
structures tend to have larger floor plates with a core-to-window depth of more than 30 ft., making
them ideal for modern office layouts that accommodate open workspaces and conference rooms.
However, such deep spaces don’'t comply with New York City’s building code for residential units,
which requires that habitable rooms be no more than 30 ft. from a window. Despite these
challenges, conversions are not impossible.

A perfect example of overcoming these challenges is the conversion of 180 Water St. in lower
Manhattan. Originally built in 1971 as an office building, it was transformed into residential
apartments in 2017. The building’s large open floors, with windowless cores extending up to 72 ft.,
seemed unsuitable for residential use at first. However, the architect devised a creative solution:
carving out a 1,200 s/f courtyard in the building’s center. This allowed for apartments along both the
exterior walls and the new inner courtyard, optimizing natural light while staying compliant with
residential codes. To offset the loss of floor space, the developer added four new floors and
amenities on the rooftop, maintaining the floor area ratio (FAR) without expanding the building’s
footprint.

While the 180 Water St. conversion was a success, it's not easily replicable. Zoning restrictions in
many districts make such projects difficult, and financial costs can be steep. To make
office-to-residential conversions more viable, changes to zoning regulations and the Multiple
Dwelling Law (MDL) are necessary. Eliminating the FAR cap and allowing newer buildings to qualify
for conversion would open up more opportunities. Additionally, financial incentives like tax
abatements and subsidies are essential to make these projects financially feasible for developers.

Without such reforms, the potential to address both office vacancies and the housing crisis through
conversions will remain limited. For those of us in the real estate industry, advocating for these
changes is crucial to unlocking new possibilities in the market.
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